KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held – 6th February 2006 

Present: 

Councillor Corazzo (Chair), Councillors Anderson, Adams, Burton, Civil, Don, Freer, Gordon, Hales, J. Henson, L. Henson, Jones, Malin, Mayhew CC, S. Scrimshaw, Titcombe, Tod and West.

Inspector R. Aistrop (Northamptonshire Police), J. Putt (A6 Town Forums), E. Patrick (Churches Together), M. Scrimshaw (Shopmobility)

Graham Soulsby (Deputy Chief Executive – Kettering Borough Council)

Steve Isbister (Head of Environmental Health – Kettering Borough Council)

Ian White (Forum Administrator)

05.KTF.34
APOLOGIES 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bunday, M. Lynch, S. Lynch, Parker, Rennie, Richardson and Smith-Haynes.

Mark Winspear (Kettering Chamber of Trade)

Gilbert Davis (Neighbourhood Watch)

Sybil Gregory (Ability Northants)

05.KTF.35
MINUTES

AGREED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Forum held on 28th November 2005 be approved and signed by the Chair.

05.KTF.36
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Hales declared a personal interest in Item 9 as a member of the County Council and a Unison representative involved with staffing issues.

Councillor West declared a personal interest in Item 9 as a member of the County Council and a Unison representative involved with staffing issues.

Councillor Adams declared a personal interest in Item 9 as a Unison representative involved with staffing issues.

Councillor Anderson declared a personal interest in Item 6 as a Town Centre Licensee.

05.KTF.37
ST. ANDREW’S PARTNERSHIP PRIORITY AREA

Members of the Forum were received a presentation from Paul Hill representing the St. Andrew’s Partnership Priority Area. The presentation was based on the Partnership’s new website which was being built currently. The website detailed the boundaries within which the Partnership was operating, and the community initiatives planned to be undertaken. Details of crime statistics were reported, which showed an overall reduction of 12%. Members of the Forum were appraised of initiatives to reduce crime, and of links with partner organisations.

Members of the Forum were informed that, although there had been a reduction in crime, there was no real evidence of displacement to other areas. It was hoped that funding could be secured to ensure the continuation of the partnership in future years, and also to extend the scheme to other areas that would benefit from such an initiative.

Details were provided of the initiatives currently being undertaken in schools as part of the partnership’s education programme. It was noted that funding was not available for the direct provision of outreach workers, although some officer time had been made available by local authority partners to assist the work being undertaken.

The Chair thanked Mr Hill for attending and giving the presentation.

(Councillor Titcombe left the meeting at 7.30pm)

05.KTF.38
LICENSING ACT 2003

Members of the Forum received an update on the current situation with respect to the new licensing legislation, and its impact over the festive period. 

Inspector Aistrop of Northamptonshire Police was present at the meeting, and informed members of the Forum that there had been no noticeable change in levels of violence and disorder that could be attributed to the new licensing legislation   although it was a little early to draw conclusions. The situation was being monitored, and work was being undertaken with partners to prevent patrons of public houses lingering in the Town Centre after closing time. It was also reported that there had been no indication of an increase in underage drinking as a result of the new laws being introduced, although this would continue to be monitored by both the Police and Trading Standards.

05. KTF.39
KETTERING TOWN CENTRE – DILAPIDATED BUILDINGS, PIGEONS AND SQUIRRELS


Members of the Forum received a report that advised them in respect of the situation with regard to dilapidated buildings in the Town Centre, and the current situation in respect of pigeons and squirrels in the town, and the options available for reducing their numbers. Members of the Forum expressed concern in respect of the state of the pavements adjacent to dilapidated buildings in certain areas of the town, caused by pigeon droppings. It was noted however, that the Council’s Street Cleaning Operatives worked hard on a daily basis to clean these areas. It was hoped that the implementation of the Town Centre Masterplan would assist with the refurbishment of derelict and untidy properties.


It was considered that an educative approach could be helpful initially in trying to reduce the numbers of pigeons and squirrels, and this could be followed up by a more enforcement based approach with regard to pigeons if necessary. The final step would be a cull, which it was recognised was an emotive issue. With regard to squirrels, the issue would continue to be monitored and signage to discourage feeding would be considered.


It was noted that the Council’s Executive were aware of this issue, and that measures were being planned with officers, to address it in the near future.

05.KTF.40
 TOWN CENTRE MASTER PLAN


Members of the Forum received an update on the progress with regard to town centre issues following the Council’s adoption of the Kettering Town Centre Master Plan. Members of the Forum noted that Joint planning Unit’s consultation on the Local Development Framework had closed on 27th January 2006, and also received an update on Funding Bids for capital projects, and more information on the Kettering Town Centre Grant Scheme. 


Mr Bill Burton of the Kettering Chamber of Trade was present at the meeting and addressed the Forum in respect of this issue. He stated that the Masterplan was a major step forward, the importance of which could not be underestimated for the Town Centre, particularly in view of the threat to town centre traders from out of town retail areas. He requested that the Forum debated this issue, and pass an appropriate recommendation.

AGREED
that the item be considered and debated at the next Forum meeting in June 2006.

05.KTF.41
FUTURE OF YOUTH SERVICES IN THE COUNTY


Members of the Forum received a report that considered the likely impact of the County Council’s proposed changes to the way that Youth Services are provided.


Members noted the reduction in the budgetary provision for the forthcoming year, and the change in emphasis from direct service provision to a commissioning approach. It was noted, also, that there could be an impact on the Council in respect of funding provided by the Government Office for the East Midlands(GOEM) under the Single Regeneration Budget for services provided at  the ‘Zone’, if the County Council chose to close the William Knibb Centre. However, this appeared unlikely to happen now, although it was not known which services would continue to be provided at that location. It was considered unfortunate that not more time had been given to District Council’s to respond to the County Council’s proposals.

Concern was also expressed in respect of the potential impact of the reduction in service on the Council’s Crime and Disorder Strategy and the potential reduction of youth worker support for this issue.

Members of the Forum noted that the Council’s Executive were currently in discussions with the County in respect of this issue, and it was requested that the Town Forum offered support in respect of this. Notwithstanding this, Councillor Gordon proposed, Councillor Don seconded and it was 

AGREED 
that the Forum submits the following comments to the Council’s Executive:-

i) the Forum expresses its strong opposition to the proposals by the County Council to cut £2.5 million from the Youth Service; and

ii) the Forum recognises the excellent work by the Youth Service and understands the serious ramifications of the cuts to the Borough Council’s Crime and Disorder Strategy, Community and Sports Development Work and the engagement of young people.

(For the Motion 9 against 8)

05.KTF.42
DRAFT BUDGET 2006/07

Members of the Forum received a report that detailed the Council’s Draft Budget proposals for 2006/07 in accordance with the Borough Council’s consultation arrangements.

AGREED
that the report be noted. 

05.KTF.43
PEDESTRIANISATION


Members of the Forum received an update on the implementation of the pedestrianisation of Kettering Town Centre. It was noted that the first two weeks of the scheme had seen an educational approach adopted, but that an enforcement-based approach would be adopted over the forthcoming weeks. It was considered that the scheme had been well received by most people, although it was acknowledged that it would take time for people to become accustomed to it. Some specific concerns had been raised by Blue Badge holders in relation to the operation of the scheme.

05.KTF.44
UPDATE ON KETTERING TOWN FORUM REVIEW


An update was provided in respect of progress made by the Task and Finish Group conducting a review of the Town Forum. The Forum was informed that the Group had met on three occasions, and would be aiming to submit a report to the Council’s Policy and Improvement Committee at its meeting on 11th April 2006.

05.KTF.45
DATE OF NEXT MEETING AND AGENDA ITEMS


The next meeting would take place on 5th June 2006.


The following items would be on the Agenda:-



Tresham Institute Development

Town Centre Master Plan



Pedestrianisation


Report on the Review of the Forum


Periodic Electoral Review 
05.KTF.46
ANY OTHER BUSINESS


There were no items of any other business.

(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 9.17pm)

Signed________________________________

Chair

iw
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